MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, JANUARY 6, 2004



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer
Colonel Charles H. Gibson
Lon K. Howell 

Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Sandra S. Glenn





Kenneth W. Wright




STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Mayor Brady Lessard

Commissioner Dick VanDerWeide

Al Greishaber, Jr., City Manager

Jim Kriss, AVCON

Kevin Spolski, GC

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp Project

Ed Bossert, HTA

Jay Shanley, SAA ARFF

Jack Reynolds, JRA, Inc.

Genean McKinnan, ALAMO/National
1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 A.M.

Chairman Miller welcomed City Manager Al Grieshaber and Seminole County Commissioner VanDerWeide.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 2, 2003

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, December 2, 2003.
Motion passed.

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

1) Taxiway Lima-Alpha-Papa [Craggs Construction]

2) Taxiway Bravo [Hewitt Construction]

3) Superchips, Inc. 

4) New Entrance Road Landscaping Plan

President Dale requested the Board’s consent to go out to bid on the project.  

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve going out to bid on the project.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised he would be bringing agreements back to the Board on the maintenance of the right of way at the entrance and also to the County Commission.

5) Supervisor of Elections Office 

6) Sheriff’s Office

a) Logistical Support Building

b) Juvenile Assessment Center

7) $500,000 FDOT grant for 20,000 square foot hangar for Southern Jet 

8) Status of City/County Comprehensive Plan Amendments and Joint Planning Agreement between City of Sanford and Seminole County Road

President Dale advised we were the first airport in the State of Florida to have the Master Plan adopted into the City’s Comprehensive Plan.  City and County staff did an excellent job working through that.  There is one detail left to do and that is to have an Interlocal Joint Planning Agreement enacted which would exempt our Airport from DRI from this point on.  The County has two options, they can either adopt the Master Plan into their Comprehensive Plan, which takes time, or they can adopt a Joint Planning Agreement.  He did not anticipate any problems with that approach.  We can take pride in the fact that we were the first airport in the State to have that done.  The City of Sanford was also the first City to have done this.

Chairman Miller asked Counsel if the Board needed to take any action.

Counsel advised he thought he could get with the President after the meeting and talk about it.  If there was to do anything, it could be done at the next meeting.  He advised he was not up to speed on where they are.

President Dale advised he did not think there would be a need for action by the Board because it involves the City and County Comprehensive Plan and Interlocal Agreement.

Chairman Miller asked that President Dale make sure Counsel is comfortable with everything.

9)  Overlay Paving Project for Mellonville from Airport Boulevard to the end where it runs into the fence at the AOA and Airport Boulevard from Mellonville to Airline Avenue.  

President Dale advised originally $93,200 had been budgeted for road paving projects.  He advised he would like to alter the plan somewhat to cover overlay of two streets at an approximate cost of $111,100.00.  He requested approval to proceed with overlay of the two streets.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve overlay paving of Mellonville and Airport Boulevard as requested.

Motion passed.

10) Update on Southeast Ramp Project by Roxanne Hinkle

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding delays on projects caused by St. Johns River Water Management District permitting.

11) Update on Christmas parking management & use of Alamo parking lot

12) FAA Southern Region’s 2004 Communications Conference in Atlanta January 26 and 27, 2004.  

President Dale requested Board consensus for attendance at the FAA Conference by himself, Diane Crews, Jack Dow, Bryant Garrett, Victor White and Jack Reynolds.  Ray Wise would be left in charge while the rest of staff was away.

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller advised there was consensus by the Board and no need for a motion.  

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding staggering of staff who attend conferences.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding whether or not we had been staggering attendees for the Florida Airports Council Conference.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

a) Financials presented by Bryant Garrett

VP-Finance, Bryant Garrett, advised there would be a presentation by the Authority’s Auditors at the February Board Meeting and a presentation to the City of Sanford in February.

President Dale briefed the Board regarding parking management over the Christmas and New Year holidays advising that parking management had gone very well.  Had we not done the agreement that was discussed with the Board with ALAMO we would have been really behind the eight ball.  

Executive Vice President White advised we filled Lot A, Lot B, Lot C and the alternative parking to the maximum on several occasions.  Economy Lot was filled on December 20th; Value Lot on December 22nd; Grass Lot on December 23rd; Alternate Grass Lot on December 25th.  At the peak we had about 1257+ cars counted, which is several hundred more than we had as paid spots.  We were very fortunate to have access to the ALAMO Lot as well as the second alternate lot.  

Discussion ensued.

The position of the Authority and Board was restated that our customer parking should be foremost in our negotiations with ALAMO as their lease comes into renewal in May 2004.  The ALAMO lease has a mutual option.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding office security.

b) Executive Vice President White reported on monthly statistics.

Domestic traffic up tremendously


GA Operations up about 7%

2003

Total takeoff & landings 




+3% 
(385,000)

Total takeoff & landings for domestic airliners
+45%

c) Memorandum of Understanding with OSD regarding SAA use of 2,100 s.f. of office space on the lower concourse of the Domestic Terminal for use by police and office staff.

d) Reminder of Florida Airport Council Summit February 4

e) Community Budget Issue request forms submitted for priority funding

Discussion regarding delays that might have resulted from increased TSA security.

Discussion regarding extra security provided during the holidays by the City of Sanford Police Department.

Discussion by Counsel regarding the Memorandum of Understanding between OSD and SAA.  He requested a motion approving the agreement.  

Motion by Board Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the MOU between OSD and SAA for 2,100 s.f. of space in the Domestic Terminal.

Motion passed.

Counsel asked how the Alamo parking lot ended up getting resolved.

Executive Vice President White advised the Authority is part of a tri-party agreement between OSD, SAA and Vanguard as a sublease between Vanguard and OSD.  Payment of fees was a simple pass through.  

Discussion ensued. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, ratifying action taken regarding the tri-party agreement between OSD, SAA and Vanguard.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell departed the meeting at 0930 a.m. 

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel advised he had nothing to report this month and offered to answer any questions.

6. TBI REPORT

TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

a) Monthly Statistics

Domestic up 82% over December of 2002 at 59,769

International down 5% at 25,886

Total over 85,000 (just slightly short of 2002)

b) Total passengers of 1,253,862 for 2003; down just 10% from 2002

c) Significant new customer coming to Sanford

d) New airline service to Harrisburg and Oklahoma City

e) New service in March to Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania, and Youngstown, Ohio

f)  Holiday parking 

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner VanDerWeide advised he was glad to be here.  The entrance road project is a bit ahead of schedule.  

Mayor Lessard advised he had called to ask about some new bragging numbers.  He advised that Larry Gouldthorpe, the SAA, and the County were all wonderful partners.  The Airport is the economic engine for the City.  

City Manager Grieshaber advised the City was happy to provide the increased security and would do whatever it takes to make everyone feel safe and secure.

Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Board we thank the City for those services.

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller expressed the Board’s condolences to Colonel Gibson for the passing of his Mother Mary Gibson.

Chairman Miller advised all the wonderful things that were happening airside, the number of flights and the number of passengers, that is what we are here for.  Also we cannot take a back seat to the economic growth that Staff and the City promote.  It is happening and we have been criticized in the past and he did not believe anyone could say to this Authority now in what we continue to do to improve the leasing and development that is taking place at this Airport.  Board Members be proud and stand proud.  The County and City are very proud of what Staff has and continues to do at this Airport.  This year will be another fantastic year, and with the coming of the new highway we have even greater opportunities in years ahead.   

9. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 410, located at 1220 30th Street.  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 410, located at 1220 30th Street. The term is for one (1) year and one (1) month, effective January 1, 2004.  The lease consists of 9,100 square feet of warehouse space at $4.50 per square foot.  The annual rent is $40,950.00, an increase of $2,275.00; the monthly rent is $3,412.50

Note:  Type of business is helicopter design.

B. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-07 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 401A, located at 1173 29th Street.  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-07 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for Building 401A, located at 1173 29th Street.  The term is for one year, effective February 1.  The lease consists of 6,300 square feet at $4.50 per square foot.  The annual rent is 28,350.00, an increase of $3,150.00; the monthly rent is $2,352.50.  

Note:  Type of business is helicopter design.

C. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-05 with Avion Jet Center LLC for Building No. 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road [hangar]. 

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-05 with Avion Jet Center LLC for Building No. 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road [hangar].  The term is for one (1) year, effective January 18, 2004, under the same terms and conditions. The lease consists of 14,834 square feet of hangar.  The annual rent is $74,170.00; the monthly rent is 6,180.83

Note:  Type of business is a fixed base operator (FBO).

D. Consider approval of Visitor Information Booth Memorandum of Understanding for 2004, at an annual cost of $7,200.00.

Staff recommended approval of Visitor Information Booth Memorandum of Understanding for 2004 at an annual cost of $7,200.00.  Partners to the agreement include the following:

Sanford/Seminole County Chamber of Commerce (1/2)

Seminole County Convention & Visitors Bureau (1/2)

Metro Orlando Economic Development Commission

Sanford Airport Authority

Orlando Sanford International, Inc.

Two visitor information booths are located at the Airport, one at the Welcome Center, and another within the International Departure Lounge.  The estimated annual budget for calendar year 2004 for both information booths is $31,000, including applicable payroll taxes.  This will be offset by an anticipated $2,200.00 in transaction fee revenues generated from currency exchange services in the Welcome Center.  The maximum annual amount due from each partner is $7,200.00, an increase of $800.00 over last year.  Note:  The SSCCC and EDC share a partnership, with each paying $3,600.00 or one-half.  The SSCCC will continue to handle invoicing and payroll, while OSI will continue to oversee scheduling, management and administration of both booths.

ADDITIONAL CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

1) Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-45 with Richard Earl Leatherman for Building Number 138N, located at 2764 Navigator Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2001-45 with Richard Earl Leatherman for Building Number 138N, located at 2764 Navigator Avenue.  Addendum B extends the term of the lease for one year and one month, to December 31, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rent is $7,800.00; the monthly rent is $650.00.  The business is custom wooden furniture and crafts.

2) Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-02 with Richard Earl Leatherman for Building Number 138S, located at 2754 Navigator Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-02 with Richard Earl Leatherman for Building Number 138S, located at 2754 Navigator Avenue.  Addendum A extends the term of the lease for one year to December 31, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rent is $7,800.00; the monthly rent is $650.00.  The business is custom wooden furniture and crafts.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through D and Additional Items 1 and 2.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Resolution Number 2004-01 adopting the Travel Policy of the Authority

President Dale advised the Board previously adopted a Travel Policy for Authority employees and non-employees on November 8, 1998, which set forth the policies, procedures, and reimbursement rates for general travel and travel related to economic development.  During the 2003 Session, the Florida Legislature modified the Florida Statutes which govern the regulation of travel by public employees, so as to permit special districts (such as the Sanford Airport Authority) to adopt by resolution, travel reimbursement rates for per diem meals, subsistence, and mileage that exceed the maximum rates set out elsewhere in the statutes.

The bulk of the old policy remains intact, except for editorial changes related to title changes and simplification of the phraseology.  The new policy continues to establish the per diem meal rate for general travel as $50.  The only significant changes are the removal of the former per diem meal rates of $21 per day, and the addition of the current IRS Standard Mileage Rate for reimbursement of personal vehicle mileage on official business.  For the 2004 tax year, the IRS has raised the business reimbursement rate to 37.5 cents per mile.  Under the old policy, we were limited to 29 cents per mile.  The rates and policies for economic development travel remain generally unchanged from the old policy.

In accordance with Florida Statutes, Section 112.061 (14), staff recommended that the Board approve and execute Resolution Number 2004-01adopting the Travel Policy of the Sanford Airport Authority.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Counsel.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, adopting Resolution Number 2004-01 approving the Sanford Airport Authority Travel Policy.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding reasonable hotel expenses.

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of vacation/holiday policy for non-salaried ARFF personnel

President Dale advised SAA employees who work 8 hours per day/40 hours per week earn 6.67 hours per month (0 through 10 years of service).  This equates to 10 work days (80 hours) annually.

80   hours
÷
12 months
=
6.67 hours per month

Non-salaried ARFF employees work an average of 56 hours per week, therefore the corresponding calculation would be:

112 hours
÷
12 months
=
9.34 hours per month

Under our current policy, non-salaried ARFF employees earn 16.67 hours per month (0-10 years of service).  The additional vacation time is intended to compensate for the 11 paid holidays that other SAA employees receive, calculated as follows:

8 hours 
x
11 holidays

=
88    hours

88 hours
÷
12 months

=
7.33 hrs per month

9.34 hours vacation
+
7.33 hours holiday
=
16.67 hrs per month

NOTE:  At the beginning of the 11th year of service and thereafter, all SAA regular full-time employees earn an additional week (40 hours, and 56 hours, for ARFF) of vacation time annually.

However, the intent of the additional vacation time for ARFF personnel is not stated in the SAA Employee Handbook.  Accordingly, when this vacation policy was put into effect several years ago with the advent of 24-hours shifts, ARFF personnel continued to enjoy holiday pay in addition to the increase in vacation time.  The purpose of the following proposed revisions to the SAA Employee Handbook is to correct this oversight:

SECTION IV – EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

B. 
VACATION POLICY


(1) (b)
Uniform Fire employees that work 24 hour shifts earn 16.67 hours per month (0 through 10 years service) and 21.33 hours per month (at the beginning of the 11th year of service and thereafter) based on the following:

 through 10 Years Service

Eligible for 112 hours per year: 

112 hours  12 mo. = 9.34









hours per month.

9.34 hours + 7.33 hours holiday  = 16.67 hours per month

At the beginning of the

Eligible for 168 hours per year:

11th Year of Service and

168 hours   12 mo. = 14 hrs per month. 

Thereafter.

14 hours + 7.33 hours holiday  =  21.33 hours per month.

Note:  These employees earn an additional 7.33 hours per month in lieu of holiday pay.

C. HOLIDAYS. 

1.  
Holiday Hours
With the exception of non-salaried ARFF employees, all full-time and regular part-time employees are eligible for holiday benefits.

President Dale advised he had met with all ARFF personnel and they understand the basis for correction of the policy, which would not require repayment of time already earned but would take effect after the January 1 holiday.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, approving the Vacation/Holiday Policy for Non-salaried ARFF personnel.

Motion passed.

C. Consider approval of acquisition of digital audio recording equipment

President Dale advised recently we have had a number of occasions where we needed to verify critical radio transmissions that have occurred on air traffic control radio channels.  The transmissions concerned the safety and efficiency of the operation of the airport, and it was important that we listen to radio conversations quickly after the event occurred while the memories of all parties was still fresh.  Unfortunately, for us to listen to the tapes from the FAA tower, we have had to file formal Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests.  The time delay in getting copies of FAA tapes is quite extensive, and the procedure for obtaining them is burdensome.

One solution to this problem is for the Authority to acquire digital logging equipment that has the capability of recording and storing voice data from multiple radio channels.  The equipment would allow us to record, track and analyze the performance of personnel involved in radio utilization, not only on air traffic control channels, but on the Authority's multiple "company radio" and public safety channels that we use.  Most other airports already possess this type of equipment, and all public safety agencies use it.  At the point in the future that the Authority creates its own Airport Police Department, it is essential that we have the equipment for recording radio channels and certain emergency telephone lines in the Airport Operations Control Center.

The equipment we are examining is a proven technology that is used by the FAA for its air traffic control facilities, as well as many public safety agencies, and telephone call centers.  The equipment provides reliable, security-controlled logging, archiving and retrieval of audio traffic, plus long-term storage of audio on digital audio tape cassettes.  There are numerous manufacturers of this type of equipment, but after checking with a number of other agencies, we believe the best one that is suitable for our use is the same one that the FAA uses, and it is possibly available for purchase by us under the GSA pricing schedule.  We are still investigating the actual cost to acquire and have the equipment installed, but it is apparent that the cost will be in the range of $65,000 to $75,000.

There are several methods that we could use to pay for the equipment, because we believe it is eligible for grant funding under our security system upgrade project.  We are working with both the FAA and FDOT to find a mechanism that would provide us with up to 95% grant funding.  If we are successful, then the cost to the Authority would be in the range of $3,000 to $3,750.

President Dale requested Board approval to continue the pursuit of acquiring this crucial equipment.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, approving President Dale’s request to explore prices in the pursuit of acquisition of digital audio recording equipment.  The information would be brought back to the Board for approval of purchase.

Discussion regarding where the equipment would be installed.

President Dale advised the equipment would be installed in a secure location.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.
D. Consider approval of the Orlando Sanford International Airport Local Hazard Mitigation Plan and adoption of Resolution Number 2004-02 accepting, approving and endorsing the Orlando Sanford International Airport Local Hazard Mitigation Plan

President Dale advised the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) requires that all local governments adopt a Hazard Mitigation Plan.  The purpose of a local hazard mitigation plan is to first identify natural, technological and societal or man-made hazards, which endanger the health and safety of the community, jeopardize its economic vitality, and imperil the quality of its environment.  A mitigation plan develops initiatives to avoid or minimize vulnerability to these identified hazards, thus minimizing the impacts of future disasters.  To qualify for funding through FEMA’s Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP), these initiatives must be included in an adopted local mitigation plan.  Towards this purpose, the Orlando Sanford International Airport Local Hazard Mitigation Plan was developed as part of the comprehensive planning process undertaken by the Seminole County Mitigation 20/20 Task Force, and is part of the larger Seminole County Local Hazard Mitigation Plan.

The Task Force was originally formed in 1998 to develop the County’s first Local Mitigation Strategy (LMS), which was completed and adopted in 1999.  However, the Sanford Airport Authority did not participate in the planning process, and consequently, no mitigation initiatives for the Airport were included in that document.  In 2003, the Task Force was reassembled, and this time, the Airport was a participant, along with Seminole Community College, other agencies and local jurisdictions.   Diane Crews serves as the Airport’s representative on the Task Force. 

Six (6) mitigation initiatives for the Airport have all been approved for inclusion in the County’s mitigation plan.  Three (3) of these projects are listed in the public report and include the following:


Security Patrol Road





$2,000,000


Police Department/911 Backup Communication Center   
$2,210,000


Flood Control on East Side of Airport



$2,000,000

It is important to note that these three projects scored the highest priority ranking of all 203 initiatives currently contained in Seminole County’s local mitigation plan, due to the Airport’s  “location, potential property loss, and economic importance to the multi-county area”.  

The other three projects are not listed in the public version as they are directly related to security at the Airport.  The President or Vice-President of Administration would be happy to meet with anyone desiring more information regarding these projects.

Following final adoption of the Seminole County Local Hazard Mitigation Plan by all participants, the document will be forwarded to FEMA, and as grants become available, the Authority can begin to seek funding for the proposed initiatives.   

At this time, the Authority is asked to take the following actions:

1) Approve the Local Hazard Mitigation Plan for the Orlando Sanford International Airport; and

2) Adopt a Resolution accepting, approving, and endorsing the Orlando Sanford International Local Hazard Mitigation Plan 

Following board action, a signed statement and Resolution will be delivered to Seminole County Division of Emergency Management, Department of Public Safety.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the Local Hazard Mitigation Plan for the Orlando Sanford International Airport, and adopting Resolution Number 2004-02 accepting, approving and endorsing the Orlando Sanford International Local Hazard Mitigation Plan.

Motion passed.

E. Consider approval of assignment of all Avion Jet Center LLC leases to FBO Air, Inc.

President Dale advised Item E was pulled from agenda due to lack of information to do due diligence.  

11. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (FEBRUARY 3, 2004)

12. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive VP & Chief Operating Officer

Ag
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, January 6, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 13, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 13, 2004, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 21, 2004, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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